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Ready for Rishi: Second Time Lucky 
 
In what has been the most turbulent period in British political history, Rishi Sunak has 
become Leader of the Conservative Party and will be the next Prime Minister of the 
United Kingdom - the third person to have this title in just seven weeks. 
 
Following the catastrophic 44 days that led to Liz Truss’ inevitable resignation - leaving her 
with a new, less flattering title of our country’s shortest-serving Prime Minister - a leadership 
election was sparked last Thursday to find the best candidate to replace her.  
 
Unlike other Conservative leadership elections, which are endured for several weeks with the 
final two candidates battling it out during countless hustings, this contest lasted a matter of 
days. It was decided a swift contest is all our country can stomach, given the state of our 
economy, instability within the markets and, politically, the need to avoid yet more infighting 
within the Conservative Party. What’s more, the nation is still recovering from the previous 
battle for the top job - which took up weeks of summer and, in the words of Truss, consumed 
hours of our lives we’ll ‘never get back’.  
 
For these reasons, Sir Graham Brady set a high marker of 100 MP nominations - meaning 
candidates would only stand a chance of success if they could rapidly shore up support from 
more than 100 colleagues by 2pm on Monday. By that time, Rishi Sunak was the last, and 
only, man standing. 
 
With the keys to Downing Street now firmly in Sunak’s grip, Liz Truss has left him with an 
enormous in-tray of problems to solve - including calming the markets, steadying the economy 
and closing the mammoth poll gap that she has left behind.  
 

What does Sunak stand for?  
 
During the summer leadership contest, Sunak stood on a platform of fiscal responsibility - 
warning of the dangers of Truss’ ‘comforting fairy tales.’ He is likely to continue on the 
trajectory set out by the Chancellor, Jeremy Hunt, upon his appointment. To maintain stability 
at the Treasury and reassure the markets, Hunt is likely to keep his job despite a change in 
Prime Minister and will deliver the Medium-Term Fiscal Plan next week. Sunak, a former 
Chancellor himself and an upholder of ‘Treasury Orthodoxy’, will no doubt be prepared to 
make difficult decisions on spending cuts and tax rises.  
 
He is a firm believer that tax cuts should wait until inflation drops and should not be funded 
through borrowing. Eyes will be on NICs: the former Chancellor was responsible for the 1.25 
percent increase in the tax, which was scrapped by Truss, and remains scrapped for now.  
 

In his head-to-head against Truss over the summer, Sunak’s pledges included:  
 

● Continuing with the planned increase in corporation tax from 19 to 25 percent in April 
● Announcing a major new business investment tax cut this autumn, to replace the ‘super 

deduction’ in 2023 
● Scrapping VAT on household energy bills for a year and a providing a further £5 billion 

to help pensioners and the vulnerable through the welfare system 
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● Cutting the basic rate of income tax to 19 percent in 2024, reaching 16 percent by 2029 
● Committing to the UK’s existing 2050 net zero target 
● Tackling backlogs within the NHS - including immediately setting up a vaccines-style 

backlog ‘taskforce’, increasing the number of community diagnostics hubs, and 
charging patients £10 for missed appointments 

● A 10-point plan for immigration which will cap the number of refugees allowed in Britain 
and pursue the Rwanda programme for asylum seekers 

● Maximise Brexit opportunities through the creation of a ‘Brexit delivery unit’ tasked with 
scrapping and reforming all EU law and bureaucracy by the next General Election. 

 

Sunak is likely to enter yet another battle with current Defence Secretary Ben Wallace over 
defence spending - which Truss committed to raising to 3 percent, a commitment Sunak 
cannot, and will not, make. It is almost inevitable the row will resurface and Wallace will walk 
away from his job. 
 

The need for unity is now stronger than ever 
 
By taking an expedited fast-track route to becoming Prime Minister, Rishi Sunak has this time 
around avoided the weeks-long political infighting that defined the summer leadership contest. 
As a result, the capacity for bad blood to be spilt has been heavily diminished; there has simply 
been no time for personal attacks and vicious press briefings. That makes the new Prime 
Minister’s life slightly easier, but the internal political challenge remains strikingly clear - uniting 
a fractured Conservative Party. 
 

A large challenge for Rishi is his lack of legacy. All the goodwill he banked from saving jobs 
and livelihoods during the pandemic is lost because of recency bias. Despite his achievements 
in keeping our economy going when our country was at a standstill, the Sunak is most recently 
known for back-stabbing Boris, his wife’s non-domicile status, his self-proclaimed lack of 
‘working class friends’, and receiving a fixed penalty notice in Downing Street. Arguably, he is 
starting on the back foot, and the Opposition will no doubt seek to reopen these wounds. 
What’s more, the new leader does not have a mandate from the people he serves – a line of 
attack that, just hours into the job, is already being deployed. 
 

Rishi Sunak took a big step forward in his endeavour to unite the party by securing the 
wholehearted support of Steve Baker and Suella Braverman, two ERG stalwarts who 
represent (but do not bring with uniformly) the right of the Party that prioritises Brexit dividends, 
reducing net migration and the Rwanda policy.  
 

The ‘awkward squad’ for Theresa May has been nullified, but the ERG has proven expert at 
holding Prime Ministers to account. An uneasy coalition has been formed for now, but Sunak 
will need to deliver primarily on the Northern Ireland Protocol to keep them content, while we 
can expect Cabinet jobs to be given as a reward for support. 
 

The Conservative Party can be divided along tribal lines, and a failure to navigate them evenly 
has too often been the recent downfall of Tory leaders.  
 

So where does the political tension lie?  
 
The One Nation group of centrist MPs largely coalesced around Rishi Sunak in the summer. 
The ERG, as outlined above, has been picked off. Former big beasts that had been lingering 
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on the backbenches causing trouble like Michael Gove and Dominic Raab are likely to be 
brought back into the fold. 
 
The Sunak Downing Street operation has three major causes for concern. 
 
First, those closest to Boris Johnson - the ‘ultras’ like Jacob Rees-Mogg, Nadine Durries and 
James Duddridge - who yearned for his return but are now left bitterly disappointed. The split 
between Johnson and Sunak became a gaping wound, such that Sunak’s resignation 
ultimately helped bring the Johnson premiership to an end. There is no love lost between the 
two men and especially their teams. And Boris Johnson’s statement to MPs made it clear he 
thinks that he remains the only one to truly unite the party, but those efforts were rebuffed. His 
most loyal fans now have two reasons to perpetuate the notion that their man has been 
stabbed in the back by Rishi Sunak. 
 
For Sunak therefore, the new ‘awkward squad’ will undoubtedly be the Johnson acolytes. But 
the question is whether Sunak can effectively ‘buy off’ Boris with a senior foreign policy role 
or a dignitary position focusing on Ukraine so that he stands his loyalists down. 
 
Second, the economic right of the Party who backed Truss-o-nomics. The libertarian 
experiment embodied by the mini-Budget were doomed to failure by the markets, but the 
desire to see a smaller Government that goes hard and fast on economic and supply-side 
reforms has not disappeared. In a display of unity, it is possible that they will focus their energy 
less noisily on policy and legislation. But that underplays the strength of feeling amongst MPs 
whose central goal is tax reform and the growth agenda.  
 
Third, what good is the pursuit of Party unity when the polling is so bad? Rishi looks set to 
appoint a Cabinet that unites a Conservative Party that hasn’t appeared united since before 
the EU referendum. Party unity will be central to Downing Street’s mantra, but that assumes 
one team pulling in the same direction with a single goal - winning the next election. Given the 
catastrophic polling trends for the Conservatives (37 points behind Labour, YouGov), the 
number of Conservative MPs who are increasingly resigned to losing their seats will only be 
growing. On that basis, Party unity becomes somewhat irrelevant whereas the temptation to 
bring down political opponents - a Prime Minister Sunak, for example - only grows.  
 
Finally, good politics is all about simple maths - does the Government have the numbers to 
win any given vote? The former Chief Whip, Wendy Morton, signalled the end of the Truss 
premiership last week when she could neither confirm whether the fracking vote was in effect 
a confidence motion, nor how many MPs would vote against the Government. Parliamentary 
arithmetic has changed significantly and the 80-seat majority that Johnson sailed into 
Parliament with is now a long and distant pipe dream. The current majority of around 70 is 
clearly notional and depends less on arithmetic and more on the political persuasion of Tory 
tribes on a case-by-case basis. 
 
This only reinforces the importance of one word - unity. If Rishi Sunak can appoint a Cabinet 
that stretches across the length and breadth of the Party, then unity is a possibility. But it is by 
no means a probability given the deep ideological divides that now run between the tectonic 
plates that splinter the Conservative Party. Boris Johnson once promised a ‘political 
earthquake’. He is again at the epicentre of the Conservative Party, not as its leader but as 
the potential cause of the seismic waves that could shake the latest Downing Street operation 
to its core.  

https://yougov.co.uk/topics/politics/articles-reports/2022/10/21/voting-intention-con-19-lab-56-20-21-oct-2022
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